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MINUTES of the meeting of the ENVIRONMENT, WASTE AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held on Tuesday 19 September 2006 at 10.30 am in the Rose Room, Endeavour House Ipswich

PRESENT:

 Cllr Graham Manuel – Chair

Cllr Peter Beer – Vice Chair

Cllr Clare Aitchison, Cllr Colin Hart, Cllr Steven Hudson, Cllr Kevan Lim, Cllr Sandy Martin, Cllr Frank Warby and Cllr Anne Whybrow

1. Apologies for absence and substitutions

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr David Grutchfield and Cllr Wendy Mawer. Cllr Colin Hart substituted for Cllr Wendy Mawer

2. Declarations of Interest and Dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

3. Confirmation of Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 28 June 2006, were approved as a correct record and were signed by the Chair.

4. Waste Reduction – Plastic Carrier Bags

The Committee considered two reports EWED06/21 (copy in the minute book) and report EWED06/22 (copy in the minute book) inviting it to comment on the actions being taken nationally and locally to reduce the number of plastic carrier bags in circulation. The reports also invited the Committee to consider whether the particular approaches across Suffolk for the reduction and reuse of plastic carrier bags are sufficient within the statutory and financial constraints imposed on the County Council.

The Committee was advised of two errors in the reports, in paragraphs 2 and 3 of report EWED06/21, the words ‘Wider Context’ should read ‘Local Action’. The Committee was also provided with a supplementary note (copy in the minute book) confirming that a number of major retailers and government offices had been invited to send representatives to the meeting unfortunately none had been able to attend.

The Committee expressed its disappointment that it had not been possible for representatives from larger supermarkets to attend the meeting. It was also disappointed that a number of supermarkets appear to actively encouraged the public to take carrier bags and double wrapped goods rather than discouraging them to do so. The Committee was advised that the East of England Co-operative Society (EECS) had been keen to send a representative to the meeting but had been unable to do so because of other commitments. The EECS had been working with Ipswich Borough Council for some time to promote the ‘Choose to Reuse Scheme’ and the use of alternatives to plastic carrier bags.

A comment was made that there appeared to be three parties that needed to change current practices, these were industry, government and individuals who needed to take personal responsibility and be encouraged not to take plastic carrier bags.

In response to a comment the Committee was advised that biodegradable bags relied on oxygen in order to degrade, therefore if these bags were placed in landfill sites it was unlikely that they would decompose quickly. It was also advised that it was not possible for plastic carrier bags to be placed in resident’s recycling bins as they jammed machinery during the sorting process. 

The Committee was advised that Suffolk had been running a ‘local bag for life’ campaign which had been supported by Tesco. Suffolk had issued over 50,000 cloth bags at various road show events such as the Suffolk Show but that it had only a small budget to promote further initiatives. 

A suggestion was made that Suffolk County Council should encourage Parish Councils to promote the message to reduce the number of carrier bags. In one village in Suffolk, the credits received from a re-cycling scheme had been used to purchase longer life bags which had been distributed to residents. The Parish Council had experienced problems in obtaining long life bags and it was suggested that the County Council should undertake to obtain a supply that could be easily purchased by parishes.

A number of comments were made that government regulations should be introduced to provide for a national levy on the number of carrier bags issued, or provide regulations allowing local government to introduce such a levy. The levy could be charged to companies or to customers that used the bags. The Committee also considered that it was important that all employees should be encouraged not to use plastic carrier bags and that this message should be included in a future payslip.

The Committee accepted that it needed to make it easier for people to dispose of plastic carrier bags and suggested that all supermarkets should have recycling bins for plastic carrier bags. Consideration should be given to placing bins in car parks or other suitable locations where there were no supermarkets in town centres.  

The Portfolio Holder thanked the Committee for their comments and agreed to report back to the Committee at a later date on progress that had been made.

Decision: The Committee agreed that the Portfolio Holder and the Director of Environment and Transport should be asked to consider the following suggestions made by the Committee and to report back at a future date:

(a) Consideration should be given to promoting carrier bag reduction campaigns with Parish Councils and schools in Suffolk.

(b) A message encouraging reducing the use of carrier bags should be included in employee’s payslip.

(c) All supermarkets in Suffolk should have bins to enable recycling of plastic carrier bags and where there were no supermarkets in town centres consideration should be given to placing recycling bins in suitable locations.

(d) A letter should be sent to the government requesting that local government be given the power to impose a local tax on carrier bags should a national tax not be introduced.

(e) The County Council should encourage residents to take personal responsibility for reducing the number of carrier bags in circulation

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that its suggested actions would reduce the number of carrier bags in circulation in Suffolk and therefore reduce the impact on landfill. 

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

5. Household waste recyclying centres scrutiny working party Report

The Committee considered report EWED06/23 (copy in the minute book) inviting it to consider and agree the recommendations of the Working Party. The Chair thanked the Working Party for the work that it had undertaken which had proposed a number of useful recommendations.

The Committee was advised that Working Party had visited four Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRC’s), which were considered to be the best and worst sites and had also visited a site in another county for comparative purposes.

The Committee expressed its concern about the proposed recommendation not to place new facilities near county borders. 

In response to questions and comments, the Committee was advised that the Working Party recognised that the locations of HWRC’s were ones that had been inherited by the council and would not have been sites that it would have chosen. Some centres were currently located near landfill sites and others did not have good access facilities. The Committee recognised that the location of sites was important and often residents would go to the most convenient site rather than the nearest site. The Committee agreed to amend recommendation 1 (b) to read ‘Any new facilities should be placed in the most convenient location for the Suffolk population’

The Portfolio Holder thanked the Working Party for the work that it had undertaken. He advised that Committee that his views were that new sites should be placed in sensible locations for the population of Suffolk. He agreed that the consultants report would look at all the points raised by the Committee. He also confirmed that he supported the Committees view that all new sites should be split level sites. 

Decision: The Committee agreed that the Portfolio Holder and the Director of Environment and Transport consider the following recommendations and inform the Committee of follow up action arising:

Recommendation 1 

a) Some Household Waste Recycling Centres that should be closed as they are inappropriate in size or are in an inappropriate location.  Where these need to be replaced, decisions should be based on reviewing optimum performance.  

b) Any new facilities should be placed in the most convenient location for the Suffolk population.

Recommendation 2

c) Future contracts need to include incentives to staff to maximise recycling at Household Waste Recycling Centres.

d) The County Council should lobby the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) for a solution to municipal trade waste and that funding be sought from DEFRA for a survey or pilot scheme to be run by the authority.

Recommendation 3

Further work should be done to determine which of the Household Waste Recycling Centre sites should be Designated Collection Facilities for the collection of Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment when the government regulations are known.

Recommendation 4

Co-location with waste facilities should be taken into consideration when developing sites.

Recommendation 5 

Any new contract should not preclude the ability of the community and voluntary sector to provide valuable opportunities to recycle and reuse waste.

Recommendation 6

e) Local councillors should be invited to present the annual incentive awards to the highest performing Household Waste Recycling Centre site.

f) Clear and consistent signage should be developed and applied for the approach to, and on site at, Household Waste Recycling Centres  

g) Closure of sites during essential vehicle movements be minimised by moving towards split level sites.

Recommendation 7 

h) All new sites should be split level sites;

i) Measures should be taken to develop a programme of converting any remaining sites to split level where resources allow;

j) The ability to convert a site to split level should be one of the factors taken into account in decisions to retain or develop a site.

Recommendation 8

k) Further work should be done to inform the public about separating waste before coming to a Household Waste Recycling Centre.

l) Develop new methods of considering best practice in relation to Household Waste Recycling Centres when developing the new contract.

Recommendation 9

m) The contract specifications for the new service should be scrutinised and commented on before they are issued.

n) The findings and recommendations in this report should be considered by any consultant engaged to deliver the new Household Waste Recycling Centres.  

o) The Household Waste Recycling Working Party should reconvene at a later date following the consultant’s report.

Reason for decision: The Committee supported the recommendations of the Working Party subject to amending recommendation 1 to confirm that all recycling centres should be located in the most convenient location for the Suffolk population.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

6. Forward Work Programme and Information Bulletin

The Committee considered the Cabinet Forward Plan together with its own forward work programme and the Information Bulletin.

The Committee was advised that The Mineral Core Strategy preferred Options Development Plan would not be considered by Cabinet on 31 October 2006.

A suggestion was made that the Committee should look at the actions being taken by the Council to support a bid for training facilities for the Olympics. It was confirmed that the Head of Service Development for Leisure and Sport was considering this and that details would be included in the budget savings report to be considered at the November 2006 meeting.

The Committee was advised that the proposed report on Nappy and incontinence Waste would be removed from the January meeting as it was understood that the company undertaking this work was no longer trading. It was agreed to replace this item with a report on renewable energy for the January 2007 meeting.

The Committee requested a further update be provided on the Masterplan for parts of Lowestoft in its next Information Bulletin. It was also agreed that a copy of the papers of the Task Force considering Sizewell A decommissioning would be circulated to members electronically.

Decision: The Committee received the Cabinet Forward Plan, its own Forward Work Programme and the Information Bulletin. It agreed that:

p) The item on Nappy and incontinence waste be deleted from the forward work programme for 24 January 2007 and that it should be replaced it with an item on renewable energy.

q) An update on progress on the Masterplan for parts of Lowestoft should be included in the information bulletin for the next meeting and that copies of the papers for Task Force meetings considering Sizewell A decommissioning would be circulated electronically to the Committee

Reason for decision: The Committee accepted that the items it had identified on the forward work programme were appropriate for it to consider.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 12.05 pm
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